
MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 01/17
Held on Monday 9th January 2016 in the Poppy Room, Bottisham Royal British Legion commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Bryant – Chair.  Cllr’s Buchanan, Dickson, Jerman, Jolley, Ogborn and Walton.  D/Cllr Sharp and C/Cllr Shuter also attended for part of the meeting.

1.
APOLOGIES:

Received from Cllr O’Dell and Cllr Maczkiewicz.

2. MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:
The minutes of 5th December were agreed and signed.

3.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:
None declared.

4.
MATTERS ARISING:
a)  Tunbridge Lane development
The Clerk wrote and visited the foreman of the site.  He confirmed that a sweeper comes in and cleans the roads and pavements 3 times a week. Parish Council agreed that it was probably more noticeable to people because of the fact that there is no pavement on the other side of the road meaning people cannot cross over to avoid the mud.  He also chipped away part of the ramp which was very close to the speed hump and spray painted it to make it more obvious which Cllr Walton felt had helped from a safety point of view.  Cllr Buchanan had the map of the site available which showed that the proposed employment site took up 0.6 of an acre.

b)  Ancient Meadows street lighting
C/Cllr Shuter had chased this due to the fact that the County Council said this road had not been adopted so they could not make repairs.  This was not the case.  It had not been marked on the definitive map and C/Cllr Shuter felt that the problem should now have been solved.

c)  County Council Highways
Although the problem with the road sinking in the High Street had been repaired we were not sure if this was temporary as we had received no communication with Highways and it had not solved the situation.  C/Cllr Shuter said he had taken a look tonight and could see that the road appears to be sinking further.  He will chase this again as he felt they needed to look at what was happening underneath the road to cause this sinking. Cllr Bryant commented that it was disappointing that the Clerk had been unable to get any form of response when she had reported the problem through the agreed system.  C/Cllr Shuter agreed the system was not adequate and that the service seemed to be detiorating and will look into this further.
ACTION:  C/CLLR SHUTER TO CHASE

5.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT:
County

C/Cllr Shuter reported that the streetlights in the county will be reinstated and will no longer be dimmed.  They will be turned back on at 2am.  They are now looking at installing LED’s which could save money instead and are investigating this further.  The road gritting routes have also been revised.  It had initially been reported that by cutting back on the routes that were gritted a £695K saving could be made.  Two months into the project has found that this saving is more likely to be £295K which was not a sufficient enough saving to warrant reducing the routes.  C/Cllr Shuter felt that the routes that have the most traffic should be gritted which should include some ‘C’ roads as they are major routes from villages to Cambridge and thus are heavily used.  He feels the system needs to be revised to save money by investigating further.  Parish Councils will be asked if they know of any local black spot areas which can become icy.  Regarding devolution we find out the candidates within the next month. Cllr Bryant asked after the application for the extension of BVC to which C/Cllr Shuter replied that the application had been sent in.
District

D/Cllr Sharp commented that the local plan was out for consultation.  The full council met for the first time this year last week.  The waste contract is up for renewal early 2018 and they are looking into this at the moment and they will also be considering the budget for the new financial year.  D/Cllr Sharp has spoken with Maggie Camp regarding the Ancient Meadow site and she has promised she will prioritise this and she hopes to be able to answer our questions very soon.  She confirmed that this will have to go through the Assets Committee.
6.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:
a)  Resignation/Vacancies
Cllr Bryant reported that Cllr Latif had stood down as her business was becoming more successful and she was finding it hard to find time for parish council.  We now have 2 vacancies.  We did have 2 people that were interested although one of those had ruled themselves out as their circumstances have changed.

b)  Re-organisation of committee’s
Cllr Bryant had hoped to be able to sort this out tonight but had not been able to speak to one of the cllr’s involved so would have to defer this to the next meeting.  She had  asked that Cllr Walton join Planning Committee.  She also asked if Cllr Jerman and Cllr Walton could temporarily go onto the Environment Committee as they were 2 people short.  The Community Working Party would be absorbed into the Environment Committee.  
c)  ECDC Parish Meeting
The local plan conference is on the 18th January and 2 representatives can be sent to the 2pm session and the 6pm session.  Cllr Bryant advised that the next public consultation starts this week.  Cllr Bryant and Cllr Buchanan can attend the afternoon session.  The Parish Forum is on the 28th February which C/Cllr Shuter explained the District Councillor for Cheveley, Peter Cresswell arranges and this is an opportunity for parish councillors of neighbouring villages to get together and discuss local problems.  There is also an East Cambs Parish Conference which is on 3rd February. 
ACTION:  CLERK TO REGISTER NAMES

d)  Road closure A1303
Cllr Bryant reported that the A1303 by Spring Hall Farm Barns will be closed for 24 hours whilst Anglian Water carries out essential work on the 28th February.  A one lane system will operate during this time.

e)  Visit from Rebecca Saunt
Rebecca Saunt from Planning Department had offered to come to parish council meetings in East Cambs.  We had deferred this for a while but the Clerk asked if parish council now wanted to pursue this.  The Clerk will ask if she is available 16th or 23rd March.

ACTION:  CLERK TO BOOK 

f)  Litter Picking
Cllr Bryant reported that Lode were doing their annual Lode litter pick and asked if once again parish councillors would do Lode Road on Sunday 5th February. Cllr Bryant and Cllr Walton volunteered for this.  Lode had also asked if anyone was available to help with the Keep Britain Tidy Spring Clean in March, although no date was given. It was agreed this should be advertised in the Cresset and the Clerk will make contact with Lode Parish Council.

ACTION:  CLERK TO MAKE CONTACT WITH LODE

g) Buckingham Palace Garden Party
Cllr Bryant asked for nominations for the annual Buckingham Palace garden party and asked that cllr’s have a think if there is anyone to consider.
C/Cllr Shuter then left the meeting.

7.
PLANNING:

Cllr Buchanan had circulated notes from the Planning Committee.  Terms and conditions had been received for 6 Tunbridge Lane and also for the BVC application for the sports pitches.  We had also received a letter from Bidwells which had been circulated saying they would now be prepared to put in a small play park for pre-school children on the site off of Bell Road.  Cllr Buchanan proposed that we accept this which was seconded by Cllr Jolley and agreed by all.
Regarding the application for the former police station, Cllr Buchanan reported that since last discussed at parish council we had been sent amended plans which show improvements to the visibility splay at the entrance to the site and also some internal amendments to the flats.  The Planning Committee had discussed these amendments and had felt that it was best to wait until the development was complete before making decisions on any traffic calming as it may not be needed and therefore supported the application.  Cllr Jolley said that the amendments to the visibility splay did not affect the comments made previously about road safety.  He referred to the minutes of the December meeting where cllr’s voted to ask for traffic calming.  Cllr Buchanan pointed out that the vote was before the amendments to the application had been received and the Planning Committee did not feel that traffic calming was needed in this area. Cllr Jolley felt that the amendments did not affect the road nor the danger of vehicles accessing/exiting the site. A raised table was discussed and Cllr Walton felt it was impossible to make a decision on whether this would alleviate any problems.  Cllr Jerman discussed whether we could request that the developer hold some money for traffic calming post-development.  He did not want to put something in now that was not relevant and not wanted by residents.  Cllr Bryant pointed out that it is up to Highways to make these decisions, not parish councillors. Cllr Jolley referred to the raised table which will be installed on Tunbridge Lane but Cllr Bryant felt this was a much bigger site with 24 dwellings and also the site off of Bell Road with 50 dwellings and therefore would create a more considerable traffic problem.  Cllr Buchanan felt that the village as a whole had a speeding problem but we were in danger of having traffic calming installed throughout the village. Cllr Bryant made the recommendation that we request in our reply that some kind of traffic calming be considered for this area. Cllr Buchanan supported Cllr Bryant’s view that we should put something in our response about traffic calming but did not want to get into a situation where we are saying we do not support an application if speed calming is not introduced. Cllr Jerman felt comfortable that Highways make the final decision as this was their responsibility.  Cllr Bryant therefore recommended that traffic calming be considered for Bell Road by ECDC and Highways as part of this development.  This was seconded by Cllr Ogborn and agreed by all.
Cllr Jolley asked if the letter regarding BVC and access to the site had been sent following on from last months meeting and the Clerk confirmed it had and she had had an acknowledgement.

8.
ENVIRONMENT, CHURCHYARD AND CEMETERY COMMITTEE:
Cllr O’Dell was absent so Cllr Jolley went through the minutes of the last meeting.  He explained that the committee had discussed that once developments in the village were complete we would have 2 sets of speed cushions that could be re-deployed elsewhere in the village and we needed to think about where they could go.  We had agreed to go ahead with installing the 30mph sign which had previously been located in Bell Road and a location had been proposed.  We had informed Highways as a matter of courtesy and had been waiting for them to let us know if they were happy with this.  Our last correspondence to Neil Band after several months of not hearing anything was that if we did not hear by the 9th January we would go ahead with the installation.  We have not heard anything so all agreed we should go ahead with this.  Cllr Jolley has looked at the memorial and suggested the Clerk speak with Ivett & Reed to see if they could help.  Cllr Jolley has been organising tenders for grass cutting for the 2017/18 season.  We received 4 quotes for the core work involved which ranged in price.  CGM (our current provider) £430, IML £585, ECDC £235 and Hamill £600.  ECDC was clearly the cheapest by far and the references received are good.  Cllr Buchanan commented that they have also been awarded the contract at BVC.  Cllr Ogborn proposed we accepted the quote from ECDC which Cllr Dickson seconded and all agreed.  Cllr Jolley also reported that we have increased burial costs by approximately 5% as one of the funeral directors had pointed out to the Clerk that our prices were cheaper than neighbouring parishes.  The councillor’s areas of responsibility had been updated and Cllr Jolley suggested this was put on the agenda each month to enable cllr’s to report on any problems they had noticed rather than sending in an individual report.  
ACTION: CLERK TO SEND LETTERS TO GRASS CONTRACTORS

9. FINANCE:

a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts


Mrs C Fullwood – Salary 




687.34


L Crown – Litter picking (5 weeks)



  65.62


J Fullwood – Litter picking (5 weeks)


  65.62


HMR&C- paye





  49.36


Cambridgeshire ACRE – payroll



  36.00


PCC – Church floodlighting



254.09


Anglian Water – church




    7.82


Anglian Water – Cemetery




    9.04


Mr S O’Dell – plants




  18.00


L Knox – hedges





496.75

Signed and verified by Cllr Bryant and Cllr Ogborn.

b)  Current income/expenditure
The Clerk circulated a current list of income/expenditure which was discussed.  Cllr Walton pointed out that one of the formulas had gone awry on one of the columns which the Clerk will adjust.  There is a finance meeting next week where this will be discussed in more detail and reported on at the next meeting.

10.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY UPDATE:
Cllr Ogborn reported that he and Cllr Bryant had met with the Farm Manager and the agent before Christmas.  The license to investigate the land has been looked over by a solicitor and work on initial survey work will begin 17th January with the trenches and dip wells being dug on the 19th.  The dip wells will be measured weekly but if the levels are low through the winter months we may not need to measure through the summer.
11. COMMUNITY WORKING PARTY:

There has been no meeting and Cllr Bryant confirmed that this will be absorbed into the Environment Committee.

12.
ANCIENT MEADOWS OPEN SPACE:
D/Cllr Sharp has given an update.  Cllr Buchanan commented on the letter written to us and put in the Cresset regarding play areas.  She outlined that the whole of the Ancient Meadows site had been excavated.  Cllr Jolley said that remains were found at the site and left in-situ and thinks they may be talking about would the foundations of a play park disturb this.
13.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:
As listed.

14. CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:

As listed.

15.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:
As listed.

16.
MATTERS OUTSTANDING:
No updates.

17.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:
The next meeting will be 6th February 2017 and will be in the Poppy Room at the Royal British Legion. 7.30pm.


